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STATE OF FLORIDA 

DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS 

 

 

LOREAL BAILEY, 

 

     Petitioner, 

 

vs. 

 

MFS, d/b/a WINDY'S/EXXON  

TRAVEL CENTER,  

 

 Respondent. 

                                

) 

) 

) 

) 

) 

) 

) 

) 

)

) 

) 

 

 

 

 

 

Case No. 04-0711 

   

RECOMMENDED ORDER 

 

A formal hearing in this case was held pursuant to notice 

on May 6, 2004, by Stephen F. Dean, assigned Administrative Law 

Judge of the Division of Administrative Hearings, in 

Tallahassee, Florida.   

APPEARANCES 

 

For Petitioner:  Loreal Bailey, pro se 

                 621 Smith Road 

                 Moticello, Florida  32344 

 

For Respondent:  Lorraine Maass Hultman, Esquire 

                 Kunkel, Miller & Hament 

                 Orange Professional Center 

                 235 North Orange Avenue, Suite 200 

                 Sarasota, Florida  34236 

 

STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE 

 

Whether the Respondent engaged in an unlawful employment 

practice contrary to Chapter 760, Florida Statutes, by 

discharging the Petitioner? 
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PRELIMINARY STATEMENT 

 

This case arose when the Respondent terminated the 

employment of the Petitioner because there were funds missing 

from her deposit following her shift.  The Petitioner filed a 

charge of discrimination with the Florida Commission on Human 

Relations (FCHR).  The Petitioner did not controvert that the 

funds were missing, but asserted that the Respondent had not 

discharged other employees who had missing funds, and that her 

discharge constituted disparate treatment based upon race. 

FCHR was unable to complete its investigation within the 

statutory time, and notified Petitioner of her right to request 

an administrative hearing.  The Petitioner availed herself of 

this right, and the matter was referred to the Division of 

Administrative Hearing.  The referral was received on March 4, 

2004, and an Initial Order was sent to the parties on that date 

requesting that they provide dates that they were available for 

hearing and the most convenient venue for the hearing. 

The Respondent filed a response to the Initial Order, and 

the case was set for hearing on May 6, 2004, by notice dated 

March 10, 2004.  The case was heard as noticed.   

At the formal hearing, the Petitioner testified in her own 

behalf.  The Respondent called Richard Eschenbacher, Ronnie 

Burk, and Cheryl Connell to testify.  No exhibits were 
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introduced.  No transcript was filed.  The parties both 

submitted proposed findings which were read and considered.   

FINDINGS OF FACT 

 

1.  The Petitioner, Loreal Bailey, is an African-American 

woman who was employed as a cashier by the Respondent. 

2.  One of the tasks that the cashiers were required to do 

was make a count of their registers at the end of their shift 

and "drop" the receipts, the cash, and their count of their cash 

drawer into a safe.  The cashier did not have access to the 

safe.  Cashiers were not supposed to let any other employee 

handle their deposit. 

3.  On or about January 7, 2003, the Petitioner was on 

duty, and, at the close of her shift, she was being assisted in 

closing out her tour by another employee, who helped her count 

her money.  The other employee, Hattie Killingsworth, an 

African-American woman, dropped Petitioner's package containing 

the receipts, the cash, and her count of the cash drawer into 

the safe.  A subsequent accounting of the deposits revealed that 

$400 was missing from the Petitioner's "drop."  

4.  The Respondent discharged the Petitioner shortly after 

this incident on January 13, 2003.  Killingsworth was also 

terminated at this time.  Both women were terminated for failing 

to follow company procedures that prohibited an employee from 

handling another employee's money. 
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5.  The matter was reported to the local sheriff's office; 

however, no charges were brought.   

6.  Testimony by the Respondent's managers revealed that 

the money was most probably taken by a management employee of 

the company who was video-taped shutting off the security 

cameras prior to a period when money went missing.  Money was 

missing on more than one occasion.  It was surmised by 

management that this employee had found a way to access the 

safe.  When this employee was terminated, the losses stopped. 

7.  The general manager, Richard Eschenbacher, testified 

that the policy of not letting an employee touch another 

employee's money was not only to protect the employees, but to 

permit employees to testify about chain of custody of moneys if 

there were problems.  The actions of Killingsworth and Bailey 

prevented Bailey from being able to testify that she had counted 

and deposited the money without interference from anyone else.  

Such testimony is helpful in prosecutions when a thief is 

caught, and a conviction without such chain of custody evidence 

is difficult to obtain. 

8.  The Petitioner presented no evidence showing that the 

grounds presented by the Respondent for her discharge were 

pretextual.   
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CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

 

9.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has 

jurisdiction over the parties and the subject matter of the 

hearing pursuant to Sections 760.11 and 120.57, Florida 

Statutes. 

10.  The burden is on the Petitioner to prove the 

allegations of her complaint.   

11.  The Petitioner alleges that she was not treated in the 

same manner as white employees who had losses.  However, the 

facts show that the basis for her discharge was not the loss 

that was suffered, but her failure to follow company procedures 

prohibiting other employees from handling her money and 

receipts.  The Petitioner did not present any evidence to show 

that any white employees had let other employees handle their 

money and were not terminated. 

12.  The principal means of presenting a prime facie case 

of discrimination is via the four-pronged "McDonnell Douglass 

test" from the Supreme Court's decision in McDonnell Douglas 

Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 93 S. Ct. 1817 (1973), which 

requires a plaintiff to establish a prima facie case by proving 

that he or she (1) was a member of the protected class, (2) was 

subject to an adverse employment action, (3) was replaced with a 

person outside the protected group, and (4) was qualified to do 

the job.   
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13.  The Petitioner showed that she was a member of a 

protected class; that she was subject to an adverse employment 

action, and was qualified to do her job.  She did not show that 

she was replaced by a white employee.   

14.  The Respondent presented a valid, non-discriminatory 

reason for discharging the Petitioner.  In a classic McDonnell 

Douglas analysis, the employer need only be presented a 

nondiscriminatory rationale for its decision to require the 

employee to show that the reason advanced by the employer is 

pretextual.  See Id. at 802-803.  The Petitioner did not present 

any evidence that this was pretextual.  In the absence of a 

showing that the reason advanced for the Respondent's action was 

pretextual, the Petitioner fails to meet her burden.  The 

Petitioner's complaint should be dismissed. 

RECOMMENDATION 

 

Based upon the foregoing findings of law and conclusions of 

law, it is recommended that the Florida Commission on Human 

Relations enter its final order dismissing the Petitioner's 

complaint. 
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DONE AND ENTERED this 13th day of July, 2004, in 

Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida. 

 

S 
STEPHEN F. DEAN 

Administrative Law Judge 

Division of Administrative Hearings 

The DeSoto Building 

1230 Apalachee Parkway 

Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060 

(850) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675 

Fax Filing (850) 921-6847 

www.doah.state.fl.us 

 

Filed with the Clerk of the 

Division of Administrative Hearings 

this 13th day of July, 2004. 

 

 

COPIES FURNISHED: 

 

Loreal Bailey 

621 Smith Road 

Monticello, Florida  32344 

 

Denise Crawford, Agency Clerk 

Florida Commission on Human Relations 

2009 Apalachee Parkway, Suite 100 

Tallahassee, Florida  32301 

 

Lorraine Maass Hultman, Esquire 

Kunkel, Miller & Hament 

Orange Professional Centre 

235 North Orange Avenue, Suite 200 

Sarasota, Florida  34236 

 

Cecil Howard, General Counsel 

Florida Commission on Human Relations 

2009 Apalachee Parkway, Suite 100 

Tallahassee, Florida  32301 
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NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS 

 

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions within 

15 days from the date of this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions 

to this Recommended Order should be filed with the agency that 

will issue the Final Order in this case. 
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STATE OF FLORIDA 
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS 

 
 
WAYNE N. BOWERS, 
 
     Petitioner, 
 
vs. 
 
BIG RED WASTE, INC., 
 
 Respondent. 
                                

)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
 

 
 
 
 
Case No. 04-1018 

   
RECOMMENDED ORDER OF DISMISSAL 

 
This cause came on for resolution by Ella Jane P. Davis, a 

duly-assigned Administrative Law Judge of the Division of 

Administrative Hearings, upon the packet referral from the 

Florida Commission on Human Relations and the materials 

submitted by the Commission in response to the Order entered 

herein on May 3, 2004. 

Because this case is resolved upon jurisdictional grounds, 

without a hearing, and because Respondent has never been served 

with the Petition for Relief, the usual "Appearances," 

"Statement of the Issue," and "Preliminary Statement," are 

dispensed-with. 

FINDINGS OF FACT 
 

1.  On September 6, 2001, Petitioner Bowers filed with the 

Florida Commission on Human Relations (Commission) a Charge of 

Discrimination against Respondent, Big Red Waste, Inc.  The 
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Charge recited that the most recent or continuing date of 

discrimination was July 10, 2001, for a finite, one-time act of 

alleged unlawful employment practice, to wit:  termination on 

the basis of race (Black) and in retaliation. 

2.  One hundred and eighty days from the filing of 

Petitioner's Charge with the Commission would have been on or 

about March 5, 2002. 

3.  On September 19, 2003, the Commission entered a 

Dismissal and Notice of Rights. 

4.  On December 23, 2003, the Commission entered an Amended 

Dismissal and Notice of Rights.  The Commission's Amended 

Dismissal and Notice of Rights (Amended Dismissal) recited that 

on May 14, 2002, the Commission had received notice that 

Respondent had filed a voluntary Chapter 7 Petition in 

Bankruptcy.  Therefore, it is presumed that as of May 14, 2002, 

an automatic stay of proceedings before the Commission was in 

effect. 

5.  The Commission's Amended Dismissal also stated: 

. . . It has been more than 180 days since 
Complainant's complaint was filed, and since 
no determination has been made due to the 
automatic stay that was issued in 
Respondent's bankruptcy case, and since 
Complainant has been previously notified by 
the Commission of his obligation to file a 
Notice of Claim [in the federal bankruptcy 
court], the Commission hereby dismisses this 
Charge of Discrimination and provides the 
following Notice to Complainant. 
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A.  Since the Commission did not make a 
determination of cause or no cause on your 
complaint within 180 days of the filing of 
the complaint, you may proceed as if the 
Commission determined there was reasonable 
cause.  Section 760.11(8), Florida Statutes; 
Woodham v. Blue Cross & Blue Shield of 
Florida, Inc., 829 So. 2d 891 (Fla. 2002). 
 
B.  You must initiate a civil lawsuit within 
1-year from the date of this dismissal, or 
an administrative action with the Division 
of Administrative Hearings within 35 days of 
the date of this dismissal, provided neither 
date has exceeded a total of four (4) years 
from the initial date of the violation.  
Section 760.11(4), Florida Statutes; Joshua 
v. City of Gainesville, 768 So. 2d 432   
(Fla. 2000). 
 
C.  If more than four (4) years have passed 
once the automatic stay is lifted on 
Respondent's bankruptcy case, you must file 
your civil lawsuit, or your administrative 
action within 30 days of the lifting of the 
automatic stay.  Morsani v. Major League 
Baseball, 739 So. 2d 610 (Fla. 2nd DCA 
1999). 
 
D.  If the Respondent has not emerged from 
bankruptcy, and if you determine you do not 
want to wait until Respondent emerges from 
bankruptcy, you may file a Motion for Relief 
from Automatic Stay, and present your 
argument and authorities to the bankruptcy 
judge assigned to Respondent's bankruptcy 
case.  The Commission does not assist 
Complainants with filing the Motion for 
Relief from Automatic Stay.  You must 
consult an attorney on your own for that 
purpose.  [Bracketed material added for 
clarity.] 
 

6.  One year from the Commission's December 23, 2003, 

Amended Dismissal will be December 22, 2004. 
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7.  Thirty-five days from the Commission's December 23, 

2004, Amended Dismissal would have been January 27, 2004. 

8.  Four years from July 30, 2001, the initial date of the 

violation, will be July 29, 2005. 

9.  On February 12, 2004, Petitioner sent a letter to the 

Commission stating that the Commission's "right to sue" letter 

did not include a blank Petition for Relief.  However, the 

referral packet from the Commission to the Division included no 

"right to sue letter."  The Commission's response to the Order 

of the undersigned dated May 3, 2004, does not contain a "right 

to sue" letter.   

10.  On February 17, 2004, the Commission entered an Order 

to Show Cause Why Case Should Not Be Closed Because of 

Bankruptcy Proceedings (Commission's Order to Show Cause).  The 

Commission's Order to Show Cause noted that Respondent had filed 

a Voluntary Petition for Bankruptcy, Chapter 11, on October 9, 

2001, and that the same case was converted to a Chapter 7 

bankruptcy proceeding on May 7, 2002.  The Commission's Order to 

Show Cause also noted that a letter advising Petitioner of the 

bankruptcy was sent on May 20, 2002, and that a final order 

distributing all assets and dismissing the bankruptcy case was 

entered on September 9, 2002.  The Commission ordered the 

parties to show cause, before March 19, 2004, why the 

discrimination case before the Commission should not be closed.  
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11.  The referral packet from the Commission to the 

Division included a Response to the Commission's Order to Show 

Cause, filed with the Commission by the trustee in bankruptcy, 

on or about March 8, 2004.  That Response recites that 

Respondent's Chapter 7 bankruptcy proceeding was dismissed by a 

September 9, 2002, Order and that "upon the dismissal order 

becoming final all of the assets of Big Red Waste, Inc., 

reverted to that corporation and the automatic stay was 

terminated and vacated as to all creditors and claimants against 

Big Red Waste, Inc."  

12.  The bankruptcy court docket was provided to the 

Division by the Commission in response to the May 3, 2004, Order 

herein.   

13.  Assuming a 30-day appeal period, the dismissal by the 

Bankruptcy Court became final, at the latest, as of October 8, 

2002.  Therefore, the latest date the automatic stay was lifted 

would also have been October 8, 2002, although the September 9, 

2002, date of the Bankruptcy Court's Order would be reverted-to, 

absent an appeal, and there is no evidence of an appeal. 

14.  According to the Commission's response to the May 3, 

2004, Order herein, the Petition for Relief in the instant 

discrimination case was "inadvertently dated March 13, 2004," 

but was filed with the Commission on March 9, 2004.  The 

Petition for Relief recites repeatedly, "see attached 



 6

complaint."  There was no complaint attached to the Petition in 

the packet referred by the Commission to the Division, and none 

was provided in response to the May 3, 2002, Order herein.  

Therefore, pursuant to the terms of the May 3, 2004, Order 

herein, it is presumed that the "complaint" referred to in the  

Petition for Relief is the September 6, 2001, Charge of 

Discrimination, and it may further be presumed that no 

continuing pattern of discrimination continued after the finite 

termination date of July 1, 2001. 

15.  However, by the Petition for Relief, Petitioner 

attempted to add as a party Respondent, Respondent's president, 

Yvonne Kiawtkowski.  Petitioner has as yet demonstrated no good 

cause to add Respondent's president, in her individual capacity, 

to this administrative discrimination case when she was not 

individually charged in the original Charge before the 

Commission. 

16.  The copy of the Petition for Relief and Attachments 

sent to the most recent address in the Commission file for 

Respondent's Corporation apparently were returned to the 

Commission.  The same has occurred with regard to all papers 

mailed by the Division to that address.  Therefore, no Notice of 

Hearing can be sent by the Division to Respondent's Corporation.  

Telephone calls by the undersigned's secretary to Big Red Waste, 

Inc.'s last known phone number, which was provided in the 
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Commission's referral packet, have resulted in an oral response 

that the party at that phone number is not Big Red Waste, Inc. 

17.  Recently, the Commission determined that 

Ms. Kiawtkowski has a new personal address.  On June 21, 2004, 

the Petition for Relief and Attachments were returned to the 

Commission from that address too.  The Commission has stated it 

cannot determine whether Ms. Kiawtkowski ignored the certified 

mail receipt for this mailing or whether she no longer resides 

in that area. 

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 
 

18.  The Division of Administrative Hearings does not have 

jurisdiction of this cause pursuant to Section 120.57(1) and 

Chapter 760, Florida Statutes, as more particularly set out 

hereafter.   

19.  The following statutes were important in reaching the 

foregoing conclusion: 

760.11   Administrative and civil remedies; 
construction.--  

*  *  * 

(4)  In the event that the commission 
determines that there is reasonable cause to 
believe that a discriminatory practice has 
occurred in violation of the Florida Civil 
Rights Act of 1992, the aggrieved person may 
either:  

  (a)  Bring a civil action against the 
person named in the complaint in any court of 
competent jurisdiction; or  
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  (b)  Request an administrative hearing 
under ss. 120.569 and 120.57.  

The election by the aggrieved person of 
filing a civil action or requesting an 
administrative hearing under this subsection 
is the exclusive procedure available to the 
aggrieved person pursuant to this act.  

*  *  * 

(6)  Any administrative hearing brought 
pursuant to paragraph (4)(b) shall be 
conducted under ss. 120.569 and 120.57.  The 
commission may hear the case provided that 
the final order is issued by members of the 
commission who did not conduct the hearing or 
the commission may request that it be heard 
by an administrative law judge pursuant to s. 
120.569(2)(a).  If the commission elects to 
hear the case, it may be heard by a 
commissioner.  If the commissioner, after the 
hearing, finds that a violation of the 
Florida Civil Rights Act of 1992 has 
occurred, the commissioner shall issue an 
appropriate proposed order in accordance with 
chapter 120 prohibiting the practice and 
providing affirmative relief from the effects 
of the practice, including back pay.  If the 
administrative law judge, after the hearing, 
finds that a violation of the Florida Civil 
Rights Act of 1992 has occurred, the 
administrative law judge shall issue an 
appropriate recommended order in accordance 
with chapter 120 prohibiting the practice and 
providing affirmative relief from the effects 
of the practice, including back pay.  Within 
90 days of the date the recommended or 
proposed order is rendered, the commission 
shall issue a final order by adopting, 
rejecting, or modifying the recommended order 
as provided under ss. 120.569 and 120.57.  
The 90-day period may be extended with the 
consent of all the parties.  An 
administrative hearing pursuant to paragraph 
(4)(b) must be requested no later than 35 
days after the date of determination of 
reasonable cause by the commission.  In any 
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action or proceeding under this subsection, 
the commission, in its discretion, may allow 
the prevailing party a reasonable attorney's 
fee as part of the costs.  It is the intent 
of the Legislature that this provision for 
attorney's fees be interpreted in a manner 
consistent with federal case law involving a 
Title VII action.  

*  *  * 

(8)  In the event that the commission fails 
to conciliate or determine whether there is 
reasonable cause on any complaint under this 
section within 180 days of the filing of the 
complaint, an aggrieved person may proceed 
under subsection (4), as if the commission 
determined that there was reasonable cause.  
(Emphasis supplied) 

20.  Because the 180 days had passed on March 5, 2002, 

without a determination of reasonableness by the Commission and 

because the automatic stay of the Bankruptcy Court did not go 

into effect until on or about May 14, 2002, Petitioner could 

have either requested a "right to sue" letter and gone to 

circuit court or he could have come to the Division of 

Administrative Hearings, via a Petition for Relief filed with 

the Commission within 35 days of March 5, 2002, provided he beat 

the May 14, 2002, automatic stay. 

21.  However, there is no evidence of a "right to sue 

letter" or of a Petition for Relief being filed with the 

Commission between March 5, 2002 and May 14, 2002, and the 

Bankruptcy Court's stay was in effect from May 14, 2002 until, 

at the latest, October 8, 2002, not quite five months.   
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22.  In the absence of any other evidence and in an effort 

to afford Petitioner all benefits of the doubt, the Commission's 

December 23, 2003, Amended Dismissal may be treated as the 

"right to sue" letter.  Petitioner did not file a Petition for 

Relief within 35 days thereof, even though Respondent had 

emerged from bankruptcy, ending the automatic stay on October 8, 

2002, and even though four years had not passed since the 

initial date of the alleged discriminatory violation, July 30, 

2001. 

23.  The thirty-fifth day after the Commission's 

December 23, 2003 Amended Dismissal would have been January 27, 

2004.  The Petition for Relief herein was not filed with the 

Commission until March 9, 2004.   

24.  This administrative case is time-barred and should be 

dismissed. 

25.  Furthermore, it is the obligation of the Commission, 

not the Division, to effect service of the Petition for Relief 

upon the proper parties.  Only then, can the Division serve a 

Notice of Hearing or other papers on that party. 

26.  The record before the Division creates the impression 

that service of the Petition for Relief has not been effected on 

Respondent corporation, Respondent's president, or any proper 

person or legal entity shown to be Respondent corporation's 

legitimate successor in interest.  Under these circumstances, no 
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due process hearing, pursuant to Chapters 120 and 760, Florida 

Statutes, is possible. 

27.  Moreover, while this Recommended Order of Dismissal 

makes no determination whether or not Respondent's president may 

be personally liable; whether or not there is, in fact, any  

Respondent corporation still in existence; whether or not any 

other entity constitutes a legitimate successor in interest to 

Respondent corporation; or whether any legitimate successor in 

interest exists which has legally assumed the liabilities of, 

and/or the duty to defend, the Respondent corporation herein, 

the fact remains that no Respondent has been served. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Upon the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, 

it is  

RECOMMENDED that the Florida Commission on Human Relations 

enter a final order dismissing the Charge of Discrimination and 

Petition for Relief. 
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DONE AND ENTERED this 15th day of July, 2004, in 

Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida. 

S 
___________________________________ 
ELLA JANE P. DAVIS 
Administrative Law Judge 
Division of Administrative Hearings 
The DeSoto Building 
1230 Apalachee Parkway 
Tallahassee, Florida 32399-3060 
(850) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675 
Fax Filing (850) 921-6847 
www.doah.state.fl.us 
 
Filed with the Clerk of the 
Division of Administrative Hearings 
this 15th day of July, 2004. 

 
 

COPIES FURNISHED: 
 
Cecil Howard, General Counsel 
Florida Commission on Human Relations 
2009 Apalachee Parkway, Suite 100 
Tallahassee, Florida  32301 
 
Denise Crawford, Agency Clerk 
Florida Commission on Human Relations 
2009 Apalachee Parkway, Suite 100 
Tallahassee, Florida  32301 
 
Wayne N. Bowers 
10951 Laureate Drive, Apartment 601 
San Antonio, Florida  78249 
 
Yvonne Kwiatkowski, President 
Big Red Waste, Inc. 
Post Office Box 549 
Alachua, Florida  32615 
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Yvonne Kwiatkowski, President 
Big Red Waste, Inc. 
Post Office Box 730981 
Ormond Beach, Florida  32173 
 
 

NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS 
 

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions within 
15 days from the date of this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions 
to this Recommended Order should be filed with the agency that 
will issue the Final Order in this case. 
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